Town of Dedham
FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS (FAQS)
Combined Public Safety Building Project

On November 30th, Town Meeting will vote whether to approve allocating an additional $9.8 million to construct the Combined Public Safety Building at 26 Bryant Street. The project, including the supplemental budget allocation, has been unanimously approved by both the Select Board and the Finance and Warrant Committee.
Town Hall Project
What is the status of our new Town Hall/Senior Center?
The Town Hall/Senior Center achieved substantial completion in June of 2020. As of October of 2020, the Town Hall/Senior Center is fully occupied by Town departments. However, it is currently closed to the public as a precaution against the spread of COVID-19. Construction is in the project closeout phase and the contractor is working on completing minor punch list items. For those interested, a photo tour is available here: https://www.dedham-ma.gov/?navid=2468
What was the total cost of the Town Hall/Senior Center project? What was the original budget?
As approved by Town Meeting, the final budget for the Town Hall/Senior Center is $26.5 million. The increase of approximately $1.8 million was due to increased Owner's Project Manager and Designer (architect) fees related to the extended construction schedule.
Has the Town learned anything from the Town Hall project and, as a result, made any changes to this project?
Yes. Based on our experience with the Town Hall/Senior Center and recognizing that the Combined Public Safety Building is a complex project, the Town decided to switch from the “design-bid-build” delivery method to “construction manager at risk.” An important factor considered by the Town when making this decision was the fact that using the design-bid-build delivery method requires the Town to select the lowest bidder to construct the building, and oftentimes results in disagreements over design, scope, and specifications, all of which can lead to costly change orders and delays. That certainly occurred during the renovation of the Ames Schoolhouse. The bottom line is, while construction manager at risk may cost more upfront, choosing this delivery method will help to ensure that this project is completed on time and within the approved budget.
Secondly, renovating a historic building is generally more challenging and exposes the Town to much more risk than building a new building from the ground up. For that reason, the Town took the renovation option off the table early in the decision-making. Not only would a renovated Town Hall building not meet the safety and parking needs of the Police Department and Municipal Campus, but it would also be a much riskier project from a cost and time perspective.
Finally, we have put together a completely new project team than the one used for the Town Hall/Senior Center. We are confident that our designer (Dore & Whittier), Owner's Project Manager (The Vertex Companies), and our Construction Manager (Commodore Builders) are well-qualified and capable of bringing this project to a successful completion.  	

Budget
Didn't Town Meeting already approve $45 million for a Combined Public Safety Building in 2017?
Yes. Due mostly to the increased cost of construction since 2017, the current budget for the project is $55M. It is also important to point out that all prior budgets for this project were estimates, whereas the current budget is based on bid prices and the Construction Manager’s Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP).
What caused the budget to increase by $9.8 million?
The 2017 Town Meeting appropriation was based upon estimated construction costs at the time. Unfortunately, this project has been on hold for over 2 ½ years due to the Town Hall/Senior Center renovation delays. Since then, it has been an extremely volatile construction market, with construction costs escalating approximately 5-7% a year. Therefore, although the project's square footage and scope have not changed, the cost to build this project has increased significantly due to the current cost of construction. Rapidly rising construction costs are one of many reasons we are confident that any further delay to this project, including starting over on new sites or new designs, would present unreasonable increases in costs that we want to protect the taxpayers from incurring.      
Can't you just cut $9.8 million from the project and add on to the building later?	
No. The only way to reduce the project cost by $9.8M is to reduce the building's size drastically. The result would be a new building that does not meet the current operational needs of the departments nor allow for future growth. To do so would be counterproductive and put the health and safety of our Police Officers and Firefighters at risk, as well as the safety of the community at large.
Did you look at alternatives? What about building two separate buildings?
Yes. Prior to the 2017 Town Meeting, the project team did an exhaustive analysis of every potential alternative. Multiple sites and options were studied. The current location and scope were determined to be the most beneficial and cost-effective. Since 2017, the project team has reviewed and re-examined some of those alternatives and confirmed that constructing two separate buildings would take much longer and be more expensive than the current proposal.
By not moving forward with the Combined Public Safety Building as designed now, the impacts to time and budget would be:
Time increases: a no vote on Article 14 would add a minimum of 2 years to the process of replacing our decaying Police and Fire Stations, and likely much longer:
· Increased time to design a different building for the current site. 
· Time to identify, acquire, and approve another site for the second building. 
· Time to design the second building. 
Budget increases: 
· The Town has already spent nearly $5M on this project, which would not be recovered.  
· There will be land acquisition costs to procure a site for the second building.
· Constructing separate buildings would mean the Town would have to pay new, complete Design and OPM fees for each building separately. 
· It would take at least a year before the first building could go to bid, and it could be several years until the second building would be ready for bid, which would mean additional cost escalation. Construction costs are currently escalating between 5-7% a year. For example, a building that costs $30 million to build today would cost between $37.5 to $40.5 million in five years.
· Building two separate buildings will require more total square footage than the current design, since the combined facility has shared mechanical rooms, corridors, stairs, and elevators, whereas separate buildings would need their own. Square footage is the biggest driver when it comes to construction costs.
Is an underground garage necessary?
Yes. The underground garage is necessary to meet the parking demands of the police, firefighters, staff, and visitors to the Municipal Campus.
Construction Manager at Risk (CM at Risk)
What is CM-at-risk? 
Construction Manager at Risk (CM at Risk) is a strategy used for many commercial and municipal buildings to reduce risk and cost overruns. This allows the Town to hire a Construction Manager (i.e., Contractor) during the design phase to provide pre-construction services such as design reviews, estimating, and project planning.  The Construction Manager (CM) identifies and helps resolve any issues or unclear items in the design documents, estimates costs, and helps set accurate construction budgets; and provides input in planning a more efficient and cost-effective project sequence and schedule. By being involved throughout, the CM shares in the risk associated with the project (i.e., design, schedule, and budget). The CM provides a Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) for the construction cost which includes a CM fee (typically 2%).  This method intends to reduce the costly change orders and delays that typically plague traditional design-bid-build projects.   
What is a Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP)?
On a CM-at-Risk project, the Construction Manager provides a Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) vs. a ‘bid price’.  This drastically reduces construction change orders because the project team has reviewed the project together and are working together collaboratively throughout the life of the project.  The Construction Manager is involved during the design phase and can identify, clarify, and price all aspects of the project and complete a total cost for the project. The GMP is the CM’s “cap” for construction costs and the CM assumes the risk for completing the project for this price, as long as, the project scope remains the same.  This means if an aspect of the project costs more than the estimated price, the Construction Manager covers those costs, not the town. A GMP project uses “open book” accounting to manage these costs.
Project Funding		
How does the Town plan to pay for the Combined Public Safety Building? 	
The Town proposes to pay for the Combined Public Safety Project with a 30-year bond. Payments on this bond (debt service) will be funded using the Robin Reyes Fund and existing general fund debt capacity. As existing municipal debt is paid off, the Town will direct those payments toward the Combined Public Safety Building debt service. This is consistent with what was proposed in 2017 and will minimize the impact on Dedham's taxpayers.
Can the Robin Reyes Fund support this and the other recent construction (Town Hall/Senior Center and ECEC)?
While the facility replacement plan was consolidated and expedited when the Municipal Campus Plan was approved in 2014, one of the greatest strengths of this Plan is that four critical needs (Senior Center, Police, Fire, and Town Hall) are met with two buildings on existing Town land.  Constructing four separate buildings would be less efficient due to the inability to share common space and expensive building and site infrastructure. It would require more land, take more time, and ultimately cost more.      
Due to conservative financial decision-making, Dedham is in a strong fiscal position and will weather the current economic situation better than most municipalities. We have also factored in reduced revenues into our funding model. Even with these adjustments, the Robin Reyes Fund will serve its intended purpose and offset a significant portion of these new buildings' costs.     
Tax Implications		
How much will the total project cost the average residential taxpayer?	
As discussed at the Finance & Warrant Committee hearing on November 2, 2020 (available for viewing at http://50.77.30.238/CablecastPublicSite/show/2128?channel=3), the net cost of this project to the average residential taxpayer will be $300 over 30 years. More specifically, we are projecting a tax increase of $44 in FY23, $147 in FY24, $98 in FY25, and $11 in FY26. There are no other increases expected in other years as a result of this project.
How much will the extra $9.8 million cost the average residential taxpayer?
[bookmark: _GoBack]The net impact of the $9.8 million increase in the project budget would be approximately $54 over 30 years. As explained above, this increase will only be seen in FY23-26 and is included in the $300 total.
Schedule		
Are all approvals in hand? 
Yes, all permitting is complete. The project is “shovel ready”.
If Town Meeting approves the additional funds, when will construction begin?
If Article 14 is approved, the new building's construction will start immediately following Town Meeting in December.   
How long will construction take?
The new combined facility is scheduled to be completed in October 2022. Demolition of the existing fire station and the new landscaping/parking in that area will be complete in May 2023. 
Why did the Town already abate and demolish the old Town Hall?
Even if this project is not approved, any practical solution on the old Town Hall site would require the old building's demolition.    
Future Considerations		
Is the new building designed for growth in both departments?
Yes. The building is designed to accommodate future changes to staffing levels and diversity. The infrastructure systems are also designed to accommodate future participation in regional services.
What will happen to the East Dedham Fire Station?
To maintain current response times to all parts of Dedham, it will remain in service.
What will the Town do with the old Police Station?
The Dedham Square Study Committee was created to explore reuse options for the existing Police Station located at 600 High Street. Working with a team of design and real estate professionals (Gamble Associates and Abramson & Associates), this committee consisting of more than twenty community members plans to discuss recommendations with the Select Board and Planning Board in early 2021. The committee is planning a public event on February 9th, 2021, to get feedback from the community. 
What happens if Town Meeting doesn't approve this plan? 
The Town would need to go back to the drawing board and prioritize building a new Fire Station or Police Station. That would most likely mean designing a stand-alone Fire Station to be located on the old Town Hall site and looking for another location for a new Police Station to be built in the future.         Unfortunately, this would result in discarding a majority of $5 million of work that has been put into the Combined Public Safety Building and would result in increased costs in the long-run. It would also mean our Police Officers would have to continue working in inadequate and unsafe conditions for several more years. We'd also be challenged to find and buy a viable site since no existing Town-owned sites are sufficient for creating a centrally located, safe and effective Police Station. 
